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This has been my second year as Captain at St Helen’s and I reflect on what I believe was overall another good year for the band and our ringing.

Events

We enjoyed a good sociable year, including another excellent barbecue at Kevin’s and ringing for the bells’ anniversary; and New Year’s ringing (plus party at Kevin’s).  I didn’t attend the outing, but understand that went well.  Many thanks to the hosts and organisers for these events.

Recently, we came second in the 6 bell striking competition – with a special commendation given to the treble (well done Susan).

Band development

I have been much encouraged by the number of novice learners, who have progressed through the Friday evening practices to join us for Tuesday practices and Sunday Service ringing.

We have around 26 members of the Guild plus maybe another 10 or 12 “novices” (some not so novice any more) and some of these are now Guild members.  

Striking

It remains my view (as expressed last year) that ten bell striking is tough to get right.  It is no mean feat to strike ten bells well, even with the lovely ring we have at St Helen’s.

We agreed last year that we should regard all our Sunday ringing as public performances and aim for an appropriate quality of striking.  On the whole, I think we have achieved this reasonably well.  

I will try to keep this (target for Sundays) in mind (if re-elected) as we go through the year ahead.  Similarly, I would encourage everyone to attend Sunday service ringing, and please not to take offence if they do not get to ring as much as they like.  I will aim to keep a band of sufficient experience to achieve performance level quality for each ring.

Service Ringing attendance
I have been very pleased how well our Service ringing has been attended.  I think it is commendable that a town band can usually attain Stedman Caters on a Sunday.  I hope this will continue in the year ahead.

I would also like to encourage further ringing on Sunday evenings – quarters or maybe focussed 8 bell ringing.  

Practices

Again, practice nights have been well attended over the year – sometimes very well attended!  At times, this has made it difficult to ensure that all attendees get the chance to ring and to develop their striking, listening and method-ringing skills.  

At last year’s AGM I did suggest I would concentrate more on the striking quality at our practices.  However, I have found that I tend to follow the approach of giving everyone a go and ‘having fun / participating’.  I would welcome views at the AGM as to how practices should run over the year ahead (for whoever is running them).

Thank you

Finally, I couldn’t give my report without thanking everyone for their support – everyone who turns up on Sunday mornings, those who come and help our practices and those who help out occasionally; also to all the officers of the Society for their work behind the scenes.  

Special thanks though to Kevin and everyone who helps with the beginners’ practices on a Friday evening; and to Mark (as ever) for all his hard work in maintaining the bells.  

Thank you all.

John Dowling

Tower Captain, St Helen’s

26 April 2009  

